

ISSUE BRIEF No. 5233 | OCTOBER 21, 2021 RICHARD AND HELEN DEVOS CENTER FOR RELIGION AND CIVIL SOCIETY

# The Abortion Policy Landscape Is More Dynamic than Ever: What Americans Need to Know

Melanie Israel

#### **KEY TAKEAWAYS**

America's abortion policies are long overdue for a course correction. An upcoming Supreme Court case may allow Americans to address outdated and extreme laws.

At the same time, the Left is pushing for a more radical abortion agenda through Congress and the regulatory state, with more emphasis on chemical abortions.

Policymakers should pursue policies rooted in the principle that life is the most basic human freedom, and that it should be protected in public policy. early half a century ago, the Supreme Court legalized abortion on demand in *Roe v. Wade*. Far from settling the issue of abortion once and for all, *Roe*'s lethal legacy has poisoned this country's laws, its courts, and its culture.

On December 1 this year, the Supreme Court is scheduled to hear arguments for *Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization*,<sup>1</sup> a case that presents the opportunity to establish a more principled basis for abortion jurisprudence than the status quo.

Meanwhile, the Left is using every tool available in Congress and the regulatory state to consolidate its extreme approach to abortion and conscience rights. A new frontier is evolving: Pill-induced at-home abortion enables women to undergo the procedure without interacting with a provider face-to-face.

This paper, in its entirety, can be found at http://report.heritage.org/ib5233

The Heritage Foundation | 214 Massachusetts Avenue, NE | Washington, DC 20002 | (202) 546-4400 | heritage.org

Nothing written here is to be construed as necessarily reflecting the views of The Heritage Foundation or as an attempt to aid or hinder the passage of any bill before Congress.

This *Issue Brief* details what Americans need to know about this dynamic policy landscape, and why these developments matter for protecting unborn human life.

#### Legal Landscape Faces Significant Shift

This term, *Dobbs v. Jackson Women's Health Organization*,<sup>2</sup> which stems from a Mississippi law prohibiting most abortions after 15 weeks, will provide the Supreme Court an opportunity to answer, for the first time, whether all prohibitions on abortion before a child is capable of surviving outside the womb (viability) are unconstitutional.<sup>3</sup> This means that the Court may reject the "viability standard" established in *Roe v. Wade*, which means that states may prohibit abortion only after a child is able to survive outside the womb.<sup>4</sup> In 1992, the Court affirmed that the viability standard is *Roe*'s essential holding in *Planned Parenthood v. Casey*, adding that a state may not impose an undue burden on a woman's right to have an abortion. But in doing so, the Court established yet another subjective, unworkable standard that ignores important state interests instead of accounting for them.

If the Supreme Court changes course on the question of pre-viability prohibitions, the decision would be significant. Since 1973, states have enacted more than 1,300 life-affirming policies, and more than 500 in the past decade alone. But these laws are rooted in the viability standard's vague and unworkable framework. *Dobbs* offers the opportunity to make a long-overdue course correction, which would mean that states could account for advances in modern science and technology, as well as pro-life shifts in public sentiment.

**The Viability Standard.** The so-called viability standard is an arbitrary rule designated by *Roe* without scientific analysis or justification. Viability does not occur at the same point for each baby. Rather, viability varies from pregnancy to pregnancy based on specific circumstances, including individual health conditions and medical facility capabilities. In 1973, a child was considered viable at approximately 28 weeks' gestation (40 weeks is considered full term). Today, viability may occur a full a month and a half sooner; babies have been born and survived as early as 21 weeks.<sup>5</sup>

Advances in technology, including the widespread availability of ultrasound, have displayed the humanity of children in the womb in ways that were generally not possible in 1973.<sup>6</sup> These advances have significantly changed the ways in which doctors are able to care for unborn children. The field of perinatal medicine has rapidly expanded with options for diagnosing, planning for, and treating various conditions before a child is even born. Doctors successfully perform surgeries while children are still in the womb to address conditions such as twin-to-twin syndrome<sup>7</sup> and spina bifida.<sup>8</sup>

The field of perinatal medicine is relatively new, but continues to expand rapidly. A Philadelphia children's hospital—which is responsible for a "quarter of fetal surgeries ever performed"—established its fetal surgery program in 1995 and recently celebrated "the birth of its 2,000th fetal surgery patient." Marking the momentous occasion, the surgeon-in-chief noted that fetal surgery was considered experimental just 40 years ago, "but now it has become the standard of care, offering a better quality of life to many children and families."<sup>9</sup>

Likewise, knowledge of fetal development and unborn children's capacity to feel pain continues to evolve, with scientific evidence now suggesting that pain can be felt as early as 12 weeks—far earlier than previously thought.<sup>10</sup>

**Policy Implications.** While policymakers have successfully enacted life-affirming laws, such as informed-consent requirements, mandatory reflection periods, and prohibitions on the inhumane partial-birth abortion procedure, outdated abortion jurisprudence has blocked much state policymaking on pre-viability abortions that accounts for advances in modern science and technology. Notably, most Americans support significant restrictions on abortion, yet America is only one of seven countries in the world that permits elective late-term abortions after 20 weeks (five months) of gestation.<sup>11</sup> America is an outlier when it comes to earlier restrictions, too: A recent study found that "47 out of 50 European nations limit elective abortion prior to 15 weeks."<sup>12</sup>

Should the Supreme Court change course on *Roe*, abortion policy would return to the states and the American people, through the democratic process, could further address outdated and extreme abortion laws with policies that are not subject to the arbitrary and unworkable viability standard. Rather, policymakers could craft laws that acknowledge the humanity of children in the womb and reflect public sentiment that supports protecting unborn children before *and* after viability.

# Policy Landscape: The Left Proposes Radical Shifts to Long-standing Pro-Life Consensus Policy

Seeing that *Roe* may be under threat, President Joe Biden and congressional Democrats have pursued policies at the federal level to overturn decades of consensus policy disentangling tax dollars from abortion activity. They also seek to advance radical pro-abortion legislation and administrative policies that undermine life and conscience rights and make sweeping changes to state and federal law. **In Congress.** Among these radical proposals is the misnamed Women's Health Protection Act,<sup>13</sup> which passed in the House this year. This proposal would endanger policies that disentangle tax dollars from abortion, conscience-protection laws, state-level pro-life laws, and more. In pushing for legislation to repeal hundreds of existing pro-life laws and prohibit states from enacting future pro-life laws, pro-abortion Members of Congress ignore the fact that such policies are in place precisely because elected representatives did what their constituents asked them to do: protect unborn human life and women's health and safety.

Radical legislation like the Women's Health Protection Act is not the only item on the pro-abortion agenda; long-standing policies disentangling taxpayer dollars from abortion are under threat as well.

For more than four decades, Congress has incorporated "policy riders" into spending bills that establish conditions or limitations on how federal agencies may spend tax dollars. Such riders include:

- The Hyde Amendment (1976), which prohibits the Department of Health and Human Services from spending taxpayer dollars for most abortions;
- The Helms Amendment (1973), which prohibits foreign aid funds from being used for abortions abroad;
- The Smith Amendment (1983), which prohibits funding for elective abortions in the Federal Employee Health Benefits program;
- The Dornan Amendment (1989), which prohibits funding for elective abortions in Washington, DC; and
- The Weldon Amendment (2004), which protects health care providers from discrimination on the basis of their refusal to provide and pay for abortions or refer women to have them.

Despite long-standing bipartisan consensus on not using tax dollars to fund elective abortions, multiple proposals in the House and Senate—as well as President Biden's proposed budget<sup>14</sup>—seek to reverse these important policy riders. From the fiscal year 2022 appropriations<sup>15</sup> to the behemoth \$3.5 trillion reconciliation spending package (which, unlike regular appropriations, needs a simple majority rather than 60 votes to advance in the Senate),<sup>16</sup> Congress and the Biden Administration have pursued a radical and divisive agenda on multiple fronts to force Americans to pay for abortions. Disentangling tax dollars from abortion is good, lifesaving policy and has contributed to the encouraging long-term decline of the overall abortion rate.<sup>17</sup> The Hyde Amendment has saved more than 2.4 million lives since its inception,<sup>18</sup> and a majority of Americans support this policy (including 65 percent of independents and 31 percent of Democrats).<sup>19</sup> Likewise, a majority of Americans also supports conscience rights for individuals and entities that object to abortion.<sup>20</sup>

**The Biden Administration.** President Biden, at the behest of the abortion industry, also has pursued a pro-abortion administrative agenda. His Administration has:

- Rescinded<sup>21</sup> the Protecting Life in Global Health Assistance Policy (an expanded version of the Mexico City Policy), which prohibits foreign nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) from performing or promoting abortion abroad in order to receive U.S. funding;<sup>22</sup>
- Restored<sup>23</sup> funding for the United Nations Population Fund despite the organization's complicity in China's coercive population-control policies, which include forced abortion and sterilization;<sup>24</sup>
- Withdrew<sup>25</sup> the U.S. from the Geneva Consensus Declaration, which was signed by a coalition of more than 30 countries and sought to preserve human life (including those not yet born), among other goals;<sup>26</sup>
- Reversed<sup>27</sup> a Trump Administration regulation that required grantees receiving funding through Title X, the federal family planning program, to maintain strict physical and financial separation between Title X activity and abortion-related activity;<sup>28</sup>
- Reversed<sup>29</sup> a Trump Administration regulation that required insurers to abide by both the letter and spirit of the Affordable Care Act by fulfilling the law's requirement that insurers collect a separate payment for elective abortion coverage in qualified health plans (QHPs) approved for the Obamacare health insurance exchanges;<sup>30</sup> and
- Reversed<sup>31</sup> the Trump Administration's policies related to unethical and antiquated research using fetal tissue derived from elective abortions,<sup>32</sup> including a prohibition on funding for intramural research and a requirement that extramural research be subject to an ethics advisory board.

### **Chemical Abortion: The New Policy Frontier**

Chemical abortion allows women to have abortions at home, without medical supervision. It typically involves a two-part regimen. One pill, mifepristone, causes the death of the unborn child by cutting off the hormone progesterone, which is required to sustain a pregnancy. The second pill, misoprostol, causes contractions to empty the uterus. The abortion-pill regimen is currently approved for up to 70 days (10 weeks) into pregnancy, and is not the same as the "morning after" pill.<sup>33</sup>

The rate of chemical abortion in the U.S. has increased by 120 percent in the past decade; today roughly half of annual abortions in the U.S. are chemical rather than surgical.<sup>34</sup>

Abortion pills are subject to heightened safety restrictions. For example, only certain qualified providers who affirmatively seek permission from mifepristone's manufacturer may prescribe it, and they must dispense the medication to patients directly in limited health care settings, such as a clinic or hospital. It may not be prescribed for home use by any doctor, nor can it be obtained at retail pharmacies. For now.

Since its approval 20 years ago, mifepristone has been associated with 24 deaths and more than 4,000 adverse events,<sup>35</sup> but that number does not account for all complications. That is because in 2016, the Obama Administration also weakened the heightened safety restrictions by making serious adverse-event reporting optional. Life-threatening complications include sepsis and ruptured ectopic pregnancy. Other side effects, such as fever, pelvic inflammatory disease, cramping, and nausea, are not uncommon. The possibility that a woman will experience complications increases the further along she is in her pregnancy.<sup>36</sup> Chemical abortion has been found to have a complication rate four times higher than that of surgical abortion.<sup>37</sup>

Under the Biden Administration, the Food and Drug Administration has under the guise of COVID-19 containment—stopped enforcing in-person dispensing requirements for abortion pills, opening the door to a telemedicine abortion-pill-by-mail scheme in many states.<sup>38</sup>

Abortion-industry advocates have called for abortion pills to be widely available, including over the counter,<sup>39</sup> or even taken as a monthly preventive measure, rebranding mifepristone as a "missed period pill."<sup>40</sup> These campaigns disturbingly downplay the serious and consequential nature of abortion pills, which pose serious health risks to women and end the lives of unborn children.

The Biden Administration has indicated that it will seek more permanent deregulation of abortion pills in the near future; the full scope of deregulation is an open question.<sup>41</sup> Even if the *Dobbs* case results in some states

enacting earlier gestational limits on abortion, abortion pills will be the next frontier of abortion policy battles. Recognizing this shifting landscape, some states are rightly updating their laws on telemedicine and dispensing requirements to protect women and their unborn children from dangerous abortion pills.<sup>42</sup>

While a Supreme Court decision may open the door to additional pro-life policymaking, abortion pills are becoming more widely available to women early in their pregnancy. Activists have vowed to circulate pills, if need be illegally, regardless of what applicable state and federal law may prescribe, and challenges to addressing chemical abortion may become even more pronounced post-*Dobbs*.

Policymakers in Arizona, Indiana, Montana, Ohio, Oklahoma, South Dakota, and Texas have acted to counter the Biden Administration's expected abortion-pill deregulation. Such policies include prohibitions on telemedicine abortion, heightened informed-consent requirements, and reporting requirements to better track complications. These policies both prioritize women and unborn children's health and safety.

### **Historical Moment Presents Challenges, Opportunities**

From state and federal legislation to President Biden's administrative policies, abortion policy has loomed large in multiple policy debates as all eyes turn to the Supreme Court. After half a century of confusion, the *Dobbs* case is an occasion to replace arbitrary precedent with principled jurisprudence. Policymakers and the American people should keep this fundamental principle in mind: From the moment of conception, every human being has inherent dignity and worth. American law should protect innocent human life, including in the womb.

**Melanie Israel** is a Policy Analyst in the Richard and Helen DeVos Center for Religion and Civil Society, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation.

## Endnotes

- 1. Nina Totenberg, "The Supreme Court Sets a Date for Arguments in Case that Could Challenge Roe v. Wade," National Public Radio, September 20, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/09/20/1038972266/supreme-court-date-roe-wade-dobbs-jackson-womens (accessed October 20, 2021).
- U.S. Supreme Court, "Brief for Petitioners" (Thomas E. Dobbs, MD, MPH, State Health Officer of the Mississippi Department of Health, et al.), No. 19-1392, July 22, 2021, https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/19/19-1392/184703/20210722161332385\_19-1392BriefForPetitioners.pdf (accessed October 20, 2021).
- For more on this case, see Sarah Parshall Perry and Melanie Israel, "Mississippi Case Gives Supreme Court Opening to Overturn Roe v. Wade," The Daily Signal, August 10, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/08/10/mississippi-abortion-law-gives-supreme-court-opening-to-overturn-roe-v-wade/.
- 4. For more information, see Sarah Parshall Perry and Melanie Israel, "Will the Supreme Court Overturn Roe v. Wade?" Heritage Foundation *Commentary*, August 11, 20201, https://www.heritage.org/courts/commentary/will-the-supreme-court-overturn-roe-v-wade.
- U.S. Supreme Court, "Brief for Monique Chireau Wubbenhorst, M.D., M.P.H., Grazie Pozo Christie, MD, Colleen Malloy, M.D., and the Catholic Association Foundation as Amici Curiae in Support of Petitioners," No. 19-1392, July 2021, https://www.supremecourt.gov/DocketPDF/19/19-1392/185351 /20210729163513970\_19-1392%20Amicus%20Brief%20in%20Support%20of%20Petitioners.pdf (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 6. Unlike in 1973, ultrasound is widely available today and is a routine part of a woman's prenatal care. The images are far clearer and more detailed than they were nearly 50 years ago. Women need not even visit their doctor to view their unborn child on an ultrasound. Boutique facilities across the country provide parents with non-diagnostic keepsake videos and images of their unborn children, and the opportunity to find out if they are having a boy or a girl. These images and videos are not just two dimensional (2D), they can also be in 3D and 4D. One can see, in real time, as children in the womb yawn, kick, or suck their thumb. For additional analysis, see Melanie Israel, "Overturn Roe? It's Not 1973 Anymore. Justices Should Let States Follow Science," The Daily Signal, October 18, 2021 https://www.heritage.org/life/commentary/overturn-roe-its-not-1973-anymore-justices-should-let-states-follow-science.
- 7. Tara Sander Lee, "Giving Preborn Twins with a Rare Disorder the Lifesaving Chance they Deserve," The Daily Signal, September 27, 2019, https://www .dailysignal.com/2019/09/27/giving-preborn-twins-with-a-rare-disorder-the-lifesaving-chance-they-deserve/.
- 8. Denise Grady, "A Boy Who Had Spinal Surgery in the Womb Stands on His Own Two Feet," *The New York Times*, June 24, 2019, https://www.nytimes .com/2019/06/24/health/spina-bifida-surgery.html (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 9. Children's Hospital of Philadelphia Celebrates Birth of 2,000th Fetal Surgery Patient," Children's Hospital of Philadelphia News, June 21, 2021, https:// www.chop.edu/news/childrens-hospital-philadelphia-celebrates-birth-2000th-fetal-surgery-patient (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 10. Charlotte Lozier Institute, "Fact Sheet: Science of Fetal Pain," February 19, 2020, https://lozierinstitute.org/fact-sheet-science-of-fetal-pain/ (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 11. Angelina Baglini, "Gestational Limits on Abortion in the United States Compared to International Norms," Charlotte Lozier Institute American Reports No. 6, February 2014, https://s27589.pcdn.co/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/American-Reports-Series-INTERNATIONAL-ABORTION-NORMS.pdf (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 12. Angelina B. Nguyen, "Mississippi's 15-Week Gestational Limit on Abortion Is Mainstream Compared to European Laws," Charlotte Lozier Institute *On Point* No. 63, July 2021, https://s27589.pcdn.co/wp-content/uploads/2021/07/On-Point-63.pdf (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 13. Melanie Israel, "The Truth About the So-Called Women's Health Protection Act: A Radical Proposal to Mandate Unfettered Abortion Access in Federal Law," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5215, September 20, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2021-09/IB5215.pdf.
- 14. Office of Management and Budget, *Budget of the U.S. Government Fiscal Year 2022*, May 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/budget/ (accessed October 20, 2021). For more information, see Melanie Israel, "Biden Budget Would Scrap Decades of Consensus on Not Funding Abortion," The Daily Signal, June 3, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/06/03/biden-budget-would-scrap-decades-of-consensus-on-not-funding-abortion/.
- 15. Melanie Israel, "Democrats Pursue Radical Abortion Agenda, Upending Bipartisan Consensus," The Daily Signal, August 20, 2021, https://www .dailysignal.com/2021/08/20/congress-should-reject-spending-bills-that-allow-pro-abortion-policies/.
- 16. Melanie Israel, "The Left Is Trying to Bypass Long-Standing Pro-Life Protections in \$3.5 Trillion Spending Bill. Here's What You Need to Know," The Daily Signal, September 30, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com/2021/09/30/the-left-is-trying-to-bypass-longstanding-pro-life-protections-in-3-5 -trillion-spending-bill-here-is-what-you-need-to-know/.
- 17. Melanie Israel, "Abortion Funding: Save the Hyde Amendment," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 5206, July 30, 2021, https://www.heritage.org /sites/default/files/2021-07/IB5206\_0.pdf.
- 18. Michael J. New, "Addendum to Hyde @ 40: Analyzing the Impact of the Hyde Amendment," Charlotte Lozier Institute, July 21, 2020, https:// lozierinstitute.org/addendum-to-hyde-40-analyzing-the-impact-of-the-hyde-amendment/.
- 19. Knights of Columbus and Marist Poll, "Americans' Opinions on Abortion," January 2021, https://www.kofc.org/en/resources/news-room/polls/kofc -americans-opinions-on-abortion012021.pdf (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 20. Knights of Columbus and Marist Poll, "Poll Shows Majority of Americans Want Conscience Protection on Abortion," July 2016, http://www.kofc.org/en /news/polls/poll\_conscience-protection-abortion.html (accessed October 20, 2021).

- 21. The White House, "Memorandum on Protecting Women's Health at Home and Abroad," January 28, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing -room/presidential-actions/2021/01/28/memorandum-on-protecting-womens-health-at-home-and-abroad/ (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 22. Melanie Israel, "Trump Administration to Implement New 'Protecting Life in Global Health Assistance' Policy," The Daily Signal, May 15, 2017, https:// www.dailysignal.com/2017/05/15/trump-administration-implement-new-life-affirming-policy-foreign-aid/.
- 23. The White House, "Memorandum on Protecting Women's Health at Home and Abroad."
- 24. Olivia Enos, Sarah Torre, and William T. Wilson, "An Economic and Humanitarian Case for Pressing China to Rescind the Two-Child Policy," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3146, November 18, 2016, http://thf-reports.s3.amazonaws.com/2016/BG3146.pdf.
- 25. The White House, "Memorandum on Protecting Women's Health at Home and Abroad."
- Letter from Ambassador Kelly Craft, Permanent Representative, U.S. Mission to the United Nations, to Antonio Guterres, Secretary-General of the United Nations, December 2, 2020, https://usun.usmission.gov/geneva-consensus-declaration-on-promoting-womens-health-and-strengthening -the-family/ (accessed October 20, 2021).
- U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Ensuring Access to Equitable, Affordable, Client-Centered, Quality Family Planning Services," Final Rule, *Federal Register*, Vol. 86, N. 192 (October 7, 2021), p. 56144, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2021/10/07/2021-21542/ensuring -access-to-equitable-affordable-client-centered-quality-family-planning-services (accessed October 20, 2021).
- Melanie Israel, "Over Legal Objections, Biden Moves to Reinstate Family Planning Funds for Abortion Providers," The Daily Signal, May 19, 2021, https:// www.dailysignal.com/2021/05/19/over-legal-objections-biden-moves-to-reinstate-family-planning-funds-for-abortion-providers/.
- 29. U.S. Department of the Treasury, "Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act; Updating Payment Parameters, Section 1332 Waiver Implementing Regulations, and Improving Health Insurance Markets for 2022 and Beyond," *Federal Register*, Vol. 86, No. 184 (September 27, 2021), https://www .federalregister.gov/documents/2021/09/27/2021-20509/patient-protection-and-affordable-care-act-updating-payment-parameters-section-1332 -waiver (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 30. Melanie Israel, "Biden Administration Set to Ignore Abortion Transparency Requirement," The Daily Signal, July 29, 2021, https://www.dailysignal.com /2021/07/29/biden-administration-set-to-ignore-abortion-transparency-requirement/.
- 31. Apoorva Mandavilli, "Biden Administration Ends Limits on Use of Fetal Tissue for Research," *The New York Times*, April 17, 2021, https://www.nytimes .com/2021/04/17/health/fetal-tissue-abortion-biden.html (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 32. Tara Sander Lee and David Prentice, "Banning Fetal Tissue Research Isn't Bad for Science. It's an Opportunity," The Daily Signal, April 22, 2019, https:// www.dailysignal.com/2019/04/22/banning-fetal-tissue-research-isnt-bad-for-science-its-an-opportunity/.
- 33. "Morning after" pills, such as Plan B and Ella, can prevent a fertilized embryo from implanting. For additional information about the specific mechanisms of these drugs and how they compare to mifepristone, see American Association of Pro-Life Obstetricians & Gynecologists Professional Ethics Committee, "Embryocidal Potential of Modern Contraceptives," Committee Opinion 7, https://aaplog.org/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/CO -7-Embryocidal-Potential-of-Modern-Contraceptives.pdf (accessed October 21, 2021).
- 34. Melanie Israel, "Chemical Abortion: A Review," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3603, March 26, 2021, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default /files/2021-03/BG3603.pdf.
- 35. U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "Mifepristone: U.S. Post-Marketing Adverse Events Summary through 12/31/2018," RCM No. 2007-525, https:// www.fda.gov/media/112118/download (accessed October 20, 2021).
- American Association of Pro-life Obstetricians and Gynecologists, *Practice Bulletin* No. 8, "Medical Management of Elective Induced Abortion," February 25, 2020, https://aaplog.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/FINAL-PB-8-Medical-Management-of-Elective-Induced-Abortion.pdf (accessed October 20, 2021).
- Maarit Niinimäki et al., "Immediate Complications After Medical Compared with Surgical Termination of Pregnancy," *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, Vol. 114, No. 4 (October 2009), pp. 795–804, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/19888037/ (accessed October 20, 2021).
- Alice Miranda Ollstein and Darius Tahir, "FDA Lifts Curbs on Dispensing Abortion Pills During Pandemic," *Politico*, April 12, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/04/12/abortion-pills-481092 (accessed October 20, 2021).
- Daniel Grossman, "American Women Should Have Access to Abortion Pills Before They Need Them," Los Angeles Times, November 21, 2018, https:// www.latimes.com/opinion/op-ed/la-oe-grossman-abortion-pills-20181121-story.html (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 40. Chelsea Cirruzzo, "Would You Take a 'Missed Period Pill' Without a Pregnancy Test First? A Recent Study Asked Hundreds of People," *The Lily*, December 14, 2020, https://www.thelily.com/would-you-take-a-missed-period-pill-without-a-pregnancy-test-first-a-recent-study-asked-hundreds -of-people/ (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 41. Chelius v. Becerra, "Joint Motion to Stay Case Pending Agency Review," in the United States District Court for the District of Hawaii, May 7, 2021, https://www.aclu.org/sites/default/files/field\_document/chelius\_v\_becerra\_-\_joint\_motion\_for\_stay\_pending\_agency\_review\_may\_7\_2021.pdf (accessed October 20, 2021).
- 42. Alice Miranda Ollstein, "New Attention on Abortion Pill Dispensing Amid Challenge to Roe v. Wade," *Politico*, May 31, 2021, https://www.politico.com /news/2021/05/31/supreme-court-abortion-fda-491375 (accessed October 20, 2021).